

COMMENTARY

Ohio's Public Hospital System: Challenges and Opportunities

Sterling Shriber¹; Palak Rath¹

¹Cleveland Clinic Akron General, Akron, OH

Corresponding Author: Sterling Shriber, 1 Akron General Avenue, Akron, OH 44307, (330) 730-4803, sshriber1@neomed.edu Submitted June 28, 2022 Accepted January 2, 2023 Published February 15, 2023 https://doi.org/10.18061/ojph.v5i2.9120

ABSTRACT

Public hospitals have long been a cornerstone of the American health care system, providing an increased share of care to indigent and historically marginalized populations. Public hospitals have provided an increased share of their revenues as community benefit spending, often taking on added roles of community service and civic consequence. The number of public hospitals has decreased nationally over recent decades, with the forces of hospital system consolidation and increasing technological and medical complexity being contributory. As the architecture of public hospital structure governance differs by state or even municipality, public hospitals have become sensitive to political currents in their respective localities. This article serves as an analysis and commentary on the current state of the public hospital network in Ohio. While Ohio has both state-operated and city or county-operated hospital systems, special attention is given here to the latter, which have been decreasing in number at an alarming rate over recent years. Despite recent challenges, the system harbors substantial potential to both rural and urban communities alike. A call to action, inclusive of civic support and new investment, should be made to bolster Ohio's public hospital system for the benefit of its communities.

Keywords: Public hospitals; Ohio; Community benefit

INTRODUCTION

Public hospitals, administered at the city, county, and state level, exist in many states in the United States (US) and have historically provided an essential cornerstone of the health care and social safety net apparatus within their respective regions.¹ As of 2018, approximately 18.5% of acute care hospitals in the US were operated by state and local governments,² and 56% of the 50 largest US metropolitan areas had at least 1 such hospital.³ Public hospitals have historically faced challenges ranging from political interference and cronyism, financial mismanagement and underfunding, and social stigmatization,^{4,5} with the US losing over a quarter of its public hospitals since the 1980s.² In Ohio, these challenges have combined to contract the network of such institutions. Ohio's state-operated hospitals have remained relatively stable, but the state's city or county-operated hospitals have been particularly vulnerable, decreasing by 38% over the past 14 years.^{6,7} Funding and staffing cuts to state and local government operations have diminished the resources being afforded to local governments, reducing capabilities for public institutions and services at the local level.⁸ Increased competitive pressures driven by health care consolidation⁹ have combined with difficulties serving indigent populations in the state's rural and urban areas to place public health care institutions in a difficult position often necessitating closure or transition away from public ownership in the form of privatization or sale.¹⁰⁻¹²

Present Situation

As of 2020, approximately 9.5% of acute care hospitals in Ohio were operated by local and state governments,⁷ compared with 21% nationally as of 2018.² Most of Ohio's network of public hospitals have historically been governed at the city or county level as independent functionaries of those respective bodies of local government. Such hospitals are generally governed by boards of appointees designated by elected city or county government officials, and the scope of hospital governance and powers is generally dic-



© 2023 Sterling Shriber; Palak Rath. Originally published in the Ohio Journal of Public Health (http://ojph.org). This article is published under a Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/).

tated rather strictly by state law.¹³ Organization as an agency of county government is more common than city government, though several of the state's public hospital systems are organized as special joint township hospital districts, with the districts comprised of several communities within a county. Funding mechanisms for these hospitals have proven contentious, with subsidies from city and county general funds often proving politically difficult for legislative and public appetite. Most have also proven slower to expand services or grow across metropolitan areas or regions due to constraints, in part, by state law prohibiting county-operated hospitals from expanding beyond county borders.¹⁴ According to hospital registration data obtained from the Ohio Department of Health, in 2008 (the earliest year on file) there were 18 city or county-operated hospitals in Ohio, with 2 being city-operated and 16 being county-operated.⁶ In 2022, the total number was 11, with 1 being city-operated and 10 being county-operated.^{7,12} Over that 14-year interval, 2 were transitioned away from public ownership toward not-for-profit status that continued to be governed locally, 3 were transferred to regional not-for-profit health systems, and 2 were transferred to private for-profit operators (with 1 of these eventually closing). All but 1 of the 7 hospitals losing public ownership were located in counties with populations of less than 50 000 residents. Restrictiveness of state laws governing countyoperated hospitals was cited in at least 2 of the cases where the transition from public to private ownership occurred.^{15,16}

Most of Ohio's public hospitals have historically been operated by county or special joint township governments, with many serving as the primary health care provider in many of the state's rural and exurban counties. Of the state's 25 largest cities, only 1 anchors a city or county-operated hospital system; The MetroHealth System in Cleveland, Ohio. MetroHealth operates as an independent agency of the Cuyahoga County government and receives less than 5% of its revenues as subsidies from taxpayer funds.¹⁷ Its main campus, with 702 registered beds, is situated in Cleveland, though it operates satellite hospital campuses in the suburbs of Cleveland Heights and Parma.⁷ As of 2016, MetroHealth provided community benefits equal to 22% of its total revenues, a higher share than its private not-for-profit counterparts in Cleveland, the Cleveland Clinic Foundation (10%) and University Hospitals (9%).18 As of 2014, MetroHealth's Medicaid and low-income inpatient utilization rates were 56% and 35%, respectively, compared to 21% and 11%, respectively, for hospitals within the Cleveland, Ohio, hospital referral region.¹⁹ Though not without its challenges, MetroHealth serves as a comparison to large urban public hospitals in other states which serve as health care anchor institutions and social safety net hospitals.

In contrast to hospitals operated by city and county governments, Ohio's state-operated acute care hospitals have fared better and grown appreciably over time. Several large academic medical centers are operated as state agencies, answerable to the boards of trustees of their affiliated universities. These include the Ohio State University Wexner Medical Center in Columbus, the University of Cincinnati Medical Center in Cincinnati, and the University of Toledo Medical Center (UTMC) in Toledo. The Ohio State University Wexner Medical Center is the third largest health system headquartered in Ohio by revenue, and its main campus is the state's second largest hospital facility by total registered beds.⁷ Ohio's state-operated medical centers have performed better than their counterparts at the county level, likely due in large part to size, academic reputation, and niche status as referral centers. The UTMC serves as an exception to this, having been troubled in recent years by private competition and the transfer of its academic and training programs to a competing private hospital.²⁰

Opportunities and Future

It appears that distinctions are often not drawn between public and private hospitals, either as pertains to the actions of government entities or in the perception of the general public and body of health care consumers. This has contributed to a general apathy toward the scope and importance of public hospitals, eventually contributing to their transfer away from public ownership. Legal and financial structures of governance and taxation have granted private not-for-profit hospitals a nebulous status as community institutions that are privileged above most other forms of private corporate enterprise.²¹ In addition to tax-exempt status, private not-for-profit hospitals are afforded measures of public financing which, in Ohio, include the ability to issue tax-exempt bonds to fund capital projects as local governments would²² as well as some government subsidies for the construction of facilities and operation of programs.²³

The future of public hospitals, therefore, rests on getting the public and government to see their merit, as a fundamental precondition to giving them the resources to succeed. Public hospitals are indeed worthy of this respect. They have historically provided a level of care to indigent and underserved patients that exceeds their private counterparts. Public hospitals also provide levels of community benefit as a share of revenue that exceeds the level of their private counterparts.²⁴ As governmental agencies, public hospitals are subject to levels of accountability and transparency that private hospitals are not, with most aspects of public hospital operations being subject to the transparency provisions of the Ohio Public Records Act, and meetings of governing bodies being publicly accessible under the Ohio Open Meetings Act.²⁵

If the public hospital system in Ohio is to endure, and reverse its decline for the benefit of the public, such will have to come with the assertion of the inherent value of public hospital systems. This will necessitate the recognition that public hospitals are uniquely positioned and motivated to provide public benefit and to care for the underserved. They will need to invoke a sense of civic pride and communal purpose by cementing the perception of public hospitals as institutions that are owned by communities, for the benefit of communities. Also of benefit will be to stress that public hospitals can be governed by the public in ways uniquely open and accessible to the public. While traditionally localized to the state's

COMMENTARY

rural counties, the public ownership model of hospitals has the potential to improve health care in the state's urban and metropolitan areas as well, not only in providing care to underserved populations, but also to serve as economic engines. In the 21st century, health care is the largest sector of US gross domestic product.²⁶ Hospitals are often the largest employers and economic engines in postindustrial cities,²⁷ especially so for many of Ohio's communities. In certain circumstances, public ownership and control of urban hospitals could prove transformative toward staving off decline and building a sustainable and inclusive economic order at the local level.

Buy-in from the public and communities will only be half of the metaphorical battle. Local governments will need to muster the political and financial will and resources to keep public hospitals funded. State government will need to think seriously about committing more resources to funding and improving these institutions through state operating and capital expenditures. Ohio's public hospitals can reverse decades of decline and become anchors of healthier, more vibrant communities. But this will not happen unless Ohioans as a collective recognize their value and commit to making them better.

REFERENCES

- Anderson RJ, Boumbulian PJ, Pickens SS. The role of US public hospitals in urban health. *Acad Med*. 2004;79(12):1162-1168. https://doi.org/10.1097/00001888-200412000-00008
- Fast Facts on US Hospitals, 2022. American Hospital Association (AHA); 2022. https://www.aha.org/statistics/fast-facts-us-hospitals
- Shandera WX. Have public hospitals outlived their usefulness? Is it possible to assess with health care parameters the impact of public hospitals on major American cities? *Med Hypotheses*. 2019;132: 109265.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mehy.2019.109265

- Friedman E. Public hospitals often face unmet capital needs, underfunding, uncompensated patient-care costs. *JAMA*. 1987;257(13):1698. https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.1987.03390130016003
- Kane NM, Singer SJ, Clark JR, Eeckloo K, Valentine M. Strained local and state government finances among current realities that threaten public hospitals' profitability. *Health Aff*. 2012;31(8):1680-1689. https://doi.org/10.1377/hlthaff.2011.1401
- 6. *Directory of Registered Hospitals, 2006*. Ohio Department of Health (0DH); 2006.
- Directory of Registered Hospitals, 2020. Ohio Department of Health (0DH); 2020.
- Maciag M, Wogan JB. With Less State Aid, Localities Look for Ways to Cope. Governing. Published January 26, 2017. Accessed May 31, 2022. https://www.governing.com/archive/gov-state-aid-revenue-sharingintergovernmental- revenue.html
- Cutler DM, Scott Morton F. Hospitals, market share, and consolidation. *JAMA*. 2013;310(18):1964. https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.2013.281675
- Baker J. Pomerene Hospital now private, not-for-profit. *Times-Reporter*. Published February 19, 2015. Accessed May 15, 2022.

Ohio Journal of Public Health, Vol. 5, Issue 2 ISSN: 2578-6180

https://www.timesreporter.com/story/news/2015/02/20/pomerenehospital-now-private-not/35150505007/

- 11. Galloro V. Officials move to sell county-owned system to RegionalCare. Modern Healthcare. Published May 21, 2010. Accessed May 10, 2022 https://www.modernhealthcare.com/article/20100521/NEWS/305 219965/officials-move- to-sell-county-owned-system-to-regionalcare
- Ghose C. Adena Health to acquire Fayette County Memorial Hospital, its fourth. Bizjournals.com. Published May 18, 2022. Accessed June 3, 2022.

https://www.bizjournals.com/columbus/news/2021/02/02/adenahealth-acquires-fayette-county-hospital.html

- Board of County Hospital Trustees Qualifications. Ohio Revised Code, §339.02 (2017). Accessed May 19, 2022. https://codes.ohio.gov/ohio-revised-code/section-339.02
- Astolfi C. After 181 years, MetroHealth can compete outside Cuyahoga County. *cleveland.com*. Published August 12, 2018. Accessed May 19, 2022.
 https://www.cleveland.com/news/erry-2018/08/35be77e4ba7759/

https://www.cleveland.com/news/erry-2018/08/35be77e4ba7759/ after-181-years-metrohealth-ca.html

- Baker J. Pomerene Hospital now private, not-for-profit. *Times-Reporter*. Published February 19, 2015. Accessed May 15, 2022. https://www.timesreporter.com/story/news/2015/02/20/pomerenehospital-now-private-not/35150505007/
- 16. Robinson Memorial Hospital moves closer to ownership change. Akron Beacon Journal. Published March 31, 2012. Accessed May 19, 2022. https://www.beaconjournal.com/story/lifestyle/health-fitness/2012/ 03/31/robinson- memorial-hospital-moves-closer/10455218007/
- 17. Annual Operating budget Discussion, Cuyahoga County Council. The MetroHealth System; 2015. Accessed May 19, 2022. http://council.cuyahogacounty.us/pdf_countil/en-US/Misc.% 20Reports%20and%20Presentations/2017%20County%20Annual% 20Budget%20Presentation_120616_Final.pdf
- Christ G. Big 3 hospitals say community benefits equal \$1.3 billion in tradeoff for tax exemption. *cleveland.com*. Published August 19, 2018. Accessed May 19, 2022. https://www.cleveland.com/healthfit/2018/08/big_3_hospitals_say_

community.html

3

- 19. *MetroHealth Medical Center, Fact Sheet*. Medicaid and CHIP Payment and Access Commission (MACPAC); 2017. Accessed May 19, 2022. https://www.macpac.gov/wp-content/uploads/2017/03/MetroHealth-Medical-Center.pdf
- Sutherland B. University of Toledo board, citing operating losses, says it is considering sale of UTMC. *The Blade.* Published February 10, 2020. Accessed May 19, 2022.

https://www.toledoblade.com/news/medical/2020/02/10/universityof-toledo-board-citing-operating-losses-says-it-is-considering-sale-of-utmc/ stories/20200210134

- Rozier MD. Nonprofit hospital community benefit in the US: a scoping review from 2010 to 2019. *Front Public Health*. 2020;8:72. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpubh.2020.00072
- 22. Bell J. IRS scrutinizes hospital bonds. Bizjournals.com. Published March 25, 2002. Accessed May 19, 2022. https://www.bizjournals.com/columbus/stories/2002/03/25/ story1.html
- 23. *2021-2022 Ohio State Capital Budget*. House Bill 137, 134th Ohio General Assembly. 2022. Accessed June 2, 2022.

COMMENTARY

https://search-prod.lis.state.oh.us/solarapi/v1/general_assembly_134/ bills/hb687/PS/03/hb687_03_PS?format=pdf

24. Toleos A. Press release: Most US nonprofit hospitals neglect community investment obligation, analysis reveals. Lown Institute. Published July 12, 2021. Accessed June 2, 2022. https://lowninstitute.org/press-release-most-us-nonprofit-hospitals-

neglect-community-investment-obligation-analysis-reveals/

- 25. *2022 Ohio Sunshine Laws Manual.* Ohio Attorney General (OAG); 2022. Accessed June 2, 2022. https://www.ohioattorneygeneral.gov/yellowbook
- 26. Papanicolas I, Woskie LR, Jha AK. Health care spending in the United States and other high-income countries. *JAMA*. 2018;319(10):1024-1039.

https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.2018.1150

27. Winant G. *The Next Shift: The Fall of Industry and the Rise of Health Care in Rust Belt America.* Harvard University Press; 2021.

4